

## **COI QUERY**

| Country of Origin                          | CONGO, DEMOCRATIC REPUBLIC OF (DRC)  |
|--|--|
| Main subject                               | Information on the so-called 2018 Yumbi massacre                             |
| Question(s)                                | 1. The 2018 violent incidents in Yumbi and impact on the civilian population |
|  | 2. The Batende and Banunu ethnic groups                                      |
|  | 3. Response by the authorities   |
| Date of completion                         | 1 October 2021   |
| Query Code                                 | Q33-2021   |
| Contributing EU+ COI units (if applicable) | N/A  |

### Disclaimer

This response to a COI query has been elaborated according to the <u>EASO COI Report Methodology</u> and <u>EASO Writing</u> and <u>Referencing Guide</u>.

The information provided in this response has been researched, evaluated and processed with utmost care within a limited time frame. All sources used are referenced. A quality review has been performed in line with the above mentioned methodology. This document does not claim to be exhaustive neither conclusive as to the merit of any particular claim to international protection. If a certain event, person or organisation is not mentioned in the report, this does not mean that the event has not taken place or that the person or organisation does not exist. Terminology used should not be regarded as indicative of a particular legal position.

The information in the response does not necessarily reflect the opinion of EASO and makes no political statement whatsoever.

The target audience is caseworkers, COI researchers, policy makers, and decision making authorities. The answer was finalised on 1 October 2021. Any event taking place after this date is not included in this answer.



# **COI QUERY RESPONSE – Congo, Democratic Republic of (DRC)**

#### Information on the so-called 2018 Yumbi massacre

# 1. The 2018 violent incidents in Yumbi and impact on the civilian population

Between 16 and 18 December 2018, intercommunal violence took place in Yumbi town, in western DRC, and surrounding area. The attacks were perpetrated by the Batende ethnic group against the Banunu group. During the attacks, 535 people were killed and 111 were injured, with most of the victims being Banunu locals killed by Batende assailants. On 16 December 2018, the attack took place in Yumbi town and during the following days in the villages of Nkolo II and Bongende. According to Human Rights Watch (HRW):

'At about 2 p.m. on December 16, several hundred Batende villagers, including some 16 and 17-year-old boys, together with demobilized soldiers and army deserters, attacked Yumbi with Kalashnikov assault rifles, hunting rifles, knives, and machetes. They entered the town, which is majority Banunu, from the south, killed and injured Banunu and some members of other ethnic groups, and looted and burned their homes'.<sup>6</sup>

It was reported that on 17 December 2018, some Banunu 'retailed against Batende' killing the territorial administrator Paul Nsami, belonging to the ethnic group of Muboma, who was believed that he facilitated the killings. During this attack, houses of Batende people and the office of the electoral commission were burned too.<sup>7</sup>

The attacks at Nkolo II took place during the 16 and 17 of December. Again, Batende assailants killed Banunu people and destroyed or damaged schools, churches and the health centre of the village. The same pattern of attacks took place at the 17 December at Bongende village.<sup>8</sup>

According to a 2020 report, 'local security forces and political actors were allegedly involved in this massacre, encouraged by political actors, security forces and the local state administration in the area'. International Federation for Human Rights (FIDH), also claimed that 'these attacks [...] were probably premeditated and supported by certain local authorities'. The letter from the Group of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> OHCHR, UN report details horrors of western DRC violence, urges action to prosecute those responsible and prevent further bloodshed, 12 March 2019, <u>url</u>; France24, Hundreds killed in Yumbi, DR Congo: 'People were finished off with machetes', 21 January 2019, <u>url</u>; R2P Monitor, Issue 45, 15 May 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 14

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> ECP and UAB, Alert 2020! Report on conflicts, human rights and peacebuilding, February 2020, <u>url</u>, p. 86; HRW, World Report 2020- Democratic Republic of Congo, 14 January 2020, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> HRW, World Report 2020- Democratic Republic of Congo, 14 January 2020, url; HRW, DR Congo: No justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url; UNHRC, Human rights situation and the activities of the United Nations Joint Human Rights Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo\* Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 14 August 2019, url, p. 7

 $<sup>^4</sup>$  HRW, World Report 2020- Democratic Republic of Congo, 14 January 2020,  $\underline{\text{url}}$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No Justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No Justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No Justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>8</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No Justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> ECP and UAB, Alert 2020! Report on conflicts, human rights and peacebuilding, February 2020, url, p. 86

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> FIDH, Tense electoral period in Yumbi risks another outbreak of violence: survivors bear witness, 12 April 2019, url

Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council confirmed that the attacks were 'well planned, organized and coordinated' by local leaders of the Batende ethnic group such as ' the chef des terres of Yumbi, Ngobila Malala'.<sup>11</sup> A preliminary governmental report, referenced by HRW, stated that 'Malala Ngobila "brought all the Batende population for the war against the Banunu". HRW also referenced an internal briefing note by the Congolese army which named Malala Ngobila as one of the person 'who ordered the massacres'. Furthermore, Banunu survivors recognized and identified local chiefs as perpetrators of the attacks. These are Yashin, Djokaris Ngwe Malutu and Mbaka Korafor the attacks at Bongende. Also, Jean-Paul Leka Mbaka, the sector chief of Mongama, was arrested by the authorities under the accuse of 'mobilising young Batende for the attack'.<sup>12</sup>

Amnesty International (AI) described the attacks as 'orchestrated violence'<sup>13</sup> and HRW as 'some of the most acute violence in the country in recent years'<sup>14</sup>.

According to USAID, 'the clashes also damaged or destroyed nearly 500 buildings—including homes, health facilities, schools, a market, and a government office'.<sup>15</sup> The 2018 so-called Yumbi massacre also led the destruction of electoral materials as well as the displacement of local population, including into the neighbouring Republic of Congo,.<sup>16</sup> Sources reported that approximately 30 000 people have being displaced<sup>17</sup>, including an estimated 16 000 people who sought refuge to Congo.<sup>18</sup>

The tension between the Batente and the Banunu was linked to land conflict.<sup>19</sup> Specifically, the conflict begun after the death of a leader from the Banunu ethnic community, Fedor Mantoma<sup>20</sup>, and was linked to his burial<sup>21</sup> on a private land claimed by the Batende.<sup>22</sup>

Reuters noted that the attacks took place two weeks before a national election. A local activist said that at the time Batende leaders supported Congo's ruling coalition while Banunu leaders backed opposition candidates, 'but the investigators established no clear link' to the massacres.<sup>23</sup>

## 2. The Batende and Banunu ethnic groups

The Batende represents the largest ethnic group in the territory of Yumbi, which is one of eight territories in the Mad-Ndombe province in western DRC. The Batende community is the majority in 33 of the 38 town and villages comprising Yumbi territory.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> UN Security Council, Letter dated 6 June 2019 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council, 7 June 2019, url, p. 25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No Justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Al, Democratic Republic of the Congo 2020, 8 April 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> HRW, World Report 2020- Democratic Republic of Congo, 14 January 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> USAID, Democratic Republic of the Congo – Complex Emergency, 15 February 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> MONUSCO, Report of the Secretary-General, 4 January 2019, url, p. 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> New Humanitarian (The), Congo massacre survivors tell of canoe escapes and being left for dead, 7 March 2019, <u>url</u>; Start Network and ACAPS, DRC/CONGO- Brazzaville, Yumbi – IDPs and refugees to Congo-B, Briefing Note, 14 February 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 1

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> OHCHR, UN Human Rights Office says credible reports suggest at least 890 killed in western DRC violence in mid-December, 16 January 2019, <u>url</u>; AI, DRC: Human rights crisis looms ahead of declaration of election results, 9 January 2019, <u>url</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> UNHRC, Human rights situation and the activities of the United Nations Joint Human Rights Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo\* Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 14 August 2019, url, p. 7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No Justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> FIDH, Tense electoral period in Yumbi risks another outbreak of violence: survivors bear witness, 12 April 2019, <u>url</u>; USDOS, Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2018 – Congo, Democratic Republic of the, 13 March 2019, <u>url</u>; MONUSCO, Report of the Secretary-General, 4 January 2019, <u>url</u>, p. 8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> HRW, DR Congo's Yumbi Massacre Survivors Desperate for Justice, 16 December 2020, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Reuters, More than 500 Banunu killed in attacks by rival ethnic group in DR Congo: U.N. investigation, 12 March 2019, url

The Banunu minority group is the majority in the capital town of Yumbi and lives mostly along the river Congo.

While the Batende rely mostly on farming for their livelihood, the Banunu are mostly dependent on fishing.<sup>24</sup>

Tensions between the two ethnic groups related to resources,<sup>25</sup> land demarcation and political/customary leadership have been the cause of occasional violence in the Mai-Ndombe province, in particular during elections periods.<sup>26</sup> However, clashes between the two groups had never reached the scale of violence which occurred in December 2018.<sup>27</sup>

## 3. Response by the authorities

On 6 March 2019, the 'Yumbi Commission' was created in order to collect information related to the events of December 2018.

On July 2019, the UN Human Rights Council renewed 'the mandate of the team of international experts for another 15 months and requested the United Nations to provide technical assistance to the Government [of DRC] to support judicial investigations across the country'. The renewal came after the request of the authorities of the Democratic Republic of the Congo for support to the investigation of the December 2018 attacks.<sup>28</sup>

### According to UNHRC:

'The Military High Court in Kinshasa opened hearings on 25 May 2020 in a case concerning massacres that took place in Yumbi Territory, Mai-Ndombe Province, in December 2018. Seventy people were brought before the judge on charges relating to various crimes, including crimes against humanity'.<sup>29</sup>

Human Rights Watch, on December 2020, reported that: 'at least three suspected assailants, who were among the dozens arrested and held in Kinshasa, the capital, have been released for reasons that remain unclear', denouncing lack of justice from the DRC authorities for the victims of the Yumbi massacre.<sup>30</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> New Humanitarian (The), Briefing: Months after a massacre in Congo, little aid but plenty of fear, 4 March 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> HRW, DR Congo: No justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> New Humanitarian (The), Briefing: Months after a massacre in Congo, little aid but plenty of fear, 4 March 2019, url

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> MONUSCO, Report of the Secretary-General, 27 September 2019, <u>url</u>, p.12

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> UNHRC, Human rights situation and the activities of the United Nations Joint Human Rights Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 15 July 2021, <u>url</u>, p. 9

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> HRW, DR Congo's Yumbi Massacre Survivors Desperate for Justice Two Years On, 16 December 2020, url

## **SOURCES USED**

Al (Amnesty International), DRC: Human rights crisis looms ahead of declaration of election results, 9 January 2019, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/01/drc-human-rights-crisis-looms-ahead-of-declaration-of-election-results/">https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/01/drc-human-rights-crisis-looms-ahead-of-declaration-of-election-results/</a>, accessed 24 September 2021

Al (Amnesty International), Democratic Republic of the Congo 2020, 8 April 2020, <a href="https://www.amnesty.org/en/location/africa/east-africa-the-horn-and-great-lakes/democratic-republic-of-the-congo/report-democratic-republic-of-the-congo/, accessed 24 September 2021</a>

ECP (Escola de Cultura de Pau) and UAB (Universitat Autonoma de Barcelona), Alert 2020! Report on conflicts, human rights and peacebuilding, February 2020, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/alerta20i.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/alerta20i.pdf</a>, accessed 23 September 2021

FIDH (International Federation for Human Rights), Tense electoral period in Yumbi risks another outbreak of violence: survivors bear witness, 12 April 2019, <a href="https://www.fidh.org/en/region/Africa/democratic-republic-of-congo/tense-electoral-period-in-yumbi-risks-another-outbreak-of-violence">https://www.fidh.org/en/region/Africa/democratic-republic-of-congo/tense-electoral-period-in-yumbi-risks-another-outbreak-of-violence</a>, accessed 23 September 2021

France24, Hundreds killed in Yumbi, DR Congo: 'People were finished off with machetes', 21 January 2019, <a href="https://observers.france24.com/en/20190121-hundreds-killed-yumbi-congo-massacre">https://observers.france24.com/en/20190121-hundreds-killed-yumbi-congo-massacre</a>, accessed 22 September 2021

HRW (Human Rights Watch), DR Congo: No justice for 2018 Yumbi Massacres, 19 December 2019, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/12/19/dr-congo-no-justice-2018-yumbi-massacres">https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/12/19/dr-congo-no-justice-2018-yumbi-massacres</a>, accessed 23 September 2021

HRW (Human Rights Watch), World Report 2020- Democratic Republic of Congo, 14 January 2020, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/democratic-republic-congo">https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2020/country-chapters/democratic-republic-congo</a>, accessed 23 September 2021

HRW (Human Rights Watch), DR Congo's Yumbi Massacre Survivors Desperate for Justice, 16 December 2020, <a href="https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/12/16/dr-congos-yumbi-massacre-survivors-desperate-justice">https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/12/16/dr-congos-yumbi-massacre-survivors-desperate-justice</a>, accessed 23 September 2021

MONUSCO (United Nations Organization Stabilization Mission in the Democratic Republic of the Congo), Report of the Secretary-General, S/2019/6, 4 January 2019, https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2002668/S 2019 6 E.pdf, accessed 23 September 2021

New Humanitarian (The), Briefing: Months after a massacre in Congo, little aid but plenty of fear, 4 March 2019, https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/analysis/2019/03/04/briefing-after-massacre-congo-Yumbi-little-aid-plenty-fear, accessed 28 September 2021

New Humanitarian (The), Congo massacre survivors tell of canoe escapes and being left for dead, 7 March 2019, <a href="https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/photo-feature/2019/03/07/congo-massacre-survivors-tell-canoe-escapes-and-being-left-dead">https://www.thenewhumanitarian.org/photo-feature/2019/03/07/congo-massacre-survivors-tell-canoe-escapes-and-being-left-dead</a>, accessed 24 September 2021

OHCHR (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights), UN Human Rights Office says credible reports suggest at least 890 killed in western DRC violence in mid-December, 16



January 2019,

https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24075&LangID=E, accessed 24 September 2021

OHCHR (Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights), UN report details horrors of western DRC violence, urges action to prosecute those responsible and prevent further bloodshed, 12 March 2019, <a href="https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24307">https://www.ohchr.org/en/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=24307</a>, accessed 22 September 2021

Reuters, More than 500 Banunu killed in attacks by rival ethnic group in DR Congo: U.N. investigation, 12 March 2019, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/us-congo-violence-unidUSKBN1QT148">https://www.reuters.com/article/us-congo-violence-unidUSKBN1QT148</a>, accessed 27 September 2021

R2P Monitor, Issue 45, 15 May 2019, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/r2p monitor may2019 final-1.pdf">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/r2p monitor may2019 final-1.pdf</a>, accessed 24 September 2021

Start Network and ACAPS, DRC/CONGO- Brazzaville, Yumbi – IDPs and refugees to Congo-B, Briefing Note, 14 February 2019, <a href="https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20190214">https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/20190214</a> acaps start briefing note drc i dps and refugees from yumbi territory.pdf, accessed 24 September 2021

UNHRC (United Nations Human Rights Council), Human rights situation and the activities of the United Nations Joint Human Rights Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo\* Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, A/HRC/42/32, 14 August 2019, <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2015831/a">https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2015831/a</a> hrc 42 32 E.pdf, accessed 23 September 2021

UNHRC, Human rights situation and the activities of the United Nations Joint Human Rights Office in the Democratic Republic of the Congo Report of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights,

A/HRC/48/47,

15

July

2021,

https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2058514/A HRC 48 47 E.pdf, accessed 27 September 2021

UN Security Council, Letter dated 6 June 2019 from the Group of Experts on the Democratic Republic of the Congo addressed to the President of the Security Council, S/2019/469, 7 June 2019, https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/2010272/S 2019 469 E.pdf, accessed 24 September 2019

USAID (United States Agency for International Development), Democratic Republic of the Congo – Complex Emergency, Fact Sheet #1, Fiscal Year (FY) 2019, 15 February 2019, <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1458260/1788">https://www.ecoi.net/en/file/local/1458260/1788</a> 1551190857 1502.pdf, accessed 24 September 2021

USDOS (United States Department of State), Country Report on Human Rights Practices 2018 – Congo, Democratic Republic of the, 13 March 2019, <a href="https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2004145.html">https://www.ecoi.net/en/document/2004145.html</a>, accessed 23 September 2

